
 

 

 
         
TRUST BOARD 
 

 

Title: Freedom to Speak Up Guardian Annual Report 2019/20 

Action: FOR DECISION/DISCUSSION/NOTING 

Meeting: 15th July 2020 

 
Purpose: 
 
This paper is an annual review of the Trust’s raising concerns processes and the role of the 
Freedom to Speak Up Guardian and Freedom to Speak Up Champions. It provides the Board 
assurance that concerns raised are robustly managed in line with current best practice.  

It is also to benchmark our organisation against the principle recommendations set out in Sir 
Robert Francis’ report in 2014; data submitted quarterly to the National Guardian’s Office, the 
findings of the Freedom to Speak up Guardians National Survey and national staff survey results.  
 
The Trust has also undertaken a refreshed self-assessment which is attached in Appendix 2. The 
self-assessment shows the rating in July 2019 against the proposed ratings in July 2020.  
 
During 2019/20, the Trust had 18 Freedom to Speak Up Champions attached in Appendix 3.  
 
For the second year running the Trust has been ranked the highest NHS Trust in the country in the 
National Freedom to Speak Up Guardian’s index report for 2020.  A copy of this report is attached 
as Appendix 4.   
 
The Board is asked to assess the proposed rag rating against the evidence and consider the 
proposed improvement actions where gaps have been identified in Annex 1 
 
The Board is also asked to approve the revised Whistleblowing/Raising Concerns policy in 
Appendix 1. 
 
Appendices: 
Appendix 1 - Appendix 1 – Whistleblowing/Raising Concerns Policy 
Appendix 2 - Freedom to Speak Up Self Review Tool 
Appendix 3 - Meet the FTSU Champions 
Appendix 4 – National Guardian Freedom to Speak Up Index – 2020  
 
Recommendation: 
 
The Board is asked: 

1. To approve the updated Whistleblowing/Raising Concerns Policy (Appendix 1) 
2. To assess the proposed rag rating in the self-assessment (Appendix 2) against the 

evidence and consider improvement actions (Annex 1) where gaps have been identified. 
3. To note the content of this annual report. 

 
 

 Name Title 

Author: Mercy Kusotera Assistant Director of Corporate Governance 

Executive sponsor: Anita Pisani Deputy Chief Executive 

  



 

 
 
 
 
 
 
Trust Objectives 
 

Objective 
How the report supports achievement of the Trust 
objectives: 

Provide outstanding care 

The report includes an update on raising matters of 

concern cases which included an element of patient 
safety/quality of care. 

Collaborate with others 

The report includes an update on how the FTSU 
Guardian and the Trust have engaged with the National 
Guardian’s Office and the local network of FTSU 
Guardians.  

Be an excellent employer 
The report includes raising concerns in relation to staff 
morale, wellbeing and welfare.  

Be a sustainable organisation  
The report includes information on whistleblowing on 
counter fraud cases.  

 
Trust risk register 
Staff Morale  
Workforce challenges  
Care Quality Commission compliance and access to PPE 
 
Legal and Regulatory requirements: 

o Public Interest Disclosure Order 1999 
 
Equality and Diversity implications: 
 

Objective How the report supports achievement of 
objectives: 

Achieve an improvement in the percentage of 
service users who report that they are able to 
access the Trust services that they require. 

Not referenced in the report 

To introduce people participation in our diversity 
and inclusion initiatives to capture the experience 
of hard to reach/seldom heard/varied community 
groups. 

 
Not referenced in the report 

Introduce Disability Passport Scheme to record 
agreed reasonable adjustments. 

An effective raising concern process is crucial 
to ensuring that staff are confident about 
raising concerns in relation to bullying and 
harassment. The paper highlights staff survey 
results in relation to bullying and harassment. 

To utilise the diverse experience and 
backgrounds of our Trust Board members in 
promoting an inclusive culture. 

 
 
Not referenced in the report 

Are any of the following protected characteristics impacted by items covered in the paper 
 
Age 
 
 
 

Disability 
 
 
 

Gender 
Reassignment 
 
 

Marriage and 
Civil 
Partnership 
 

Pregnancy 
and 
Maternity 
 

Race 
 
 
 

Religion 
and 
Belief 
 

Sex 
 
 
 

Sexual 
Orientation 
 
 



 

 
1. Executive Summary 
  
1.1 The purpose of this report is to provide the Board with an overview of the Freedom to 

Speak Up processes during 2019/20 and plans for 2020/21. It also provides an overview of 
the latest national guidance and makes recommendations to the Board regarding updates 
to the Trust’s Freedom to Speak Up (Whistleblowing) policy. The revised policy was 
previously approved by the Trust Board in December 2019. However following feedback 
from staff, the policy was further revised in May 2020 to incorporate comments from staff 
and the Joint Consultative Partnership Board. 

 
1.2  The Freedom to Speak Up Review undertaken by Sir Robert Francis and published in 

February 2015 was commissioned by the Secretary of State a result of the failings at Mid 
Staffordshire. The aim of the report was to provide advice and recommendations to ensure 
that NHS staff felt safe to raise concerns, were confident that they would be listened to and 
that concerns would be acted upon. The review identified concerns about the way NHS 
organisations dealt with concerns raised by NHS staff and the treatment of some of those 
who had spoken up.  

 
1.3  As a result of the Mid Staffordshire review, a number of recommendations have now been 

implemented nationally; these include: 
o the establishment of the National Guardian’s Office - an independent, non-statutory 

body with the remit to lead culture change in the NHS so that speaking up becomes 
business as usual;  

o all NHS Organisations are now required to appoint a Freedom to Speak Up 
Guardian; and 

o an integrated FTSU policy for staff to raise concerns. 
 
1.4 During 2019/20, the Trust Freedom to Speak Up Guardian used various channels to 

communicate the role of the Freedom to Speak Up (FTSU) function and the importance of 
raising concerns; these included: 

o Raising Concerns intranet page 
o Speak Up Month in October 2019 
o Promoting the Freedom to Speak Up Champions 
o Attendance at Joint Consultative Negotiative Partnership (JCNP) meetings 
o Freedom to speak up posters 
o Regular updates on FTSU via Comms Cascade 

 
1.5 The end of 2019/20 Quarter 4 was dominated by the global Covid-19 pandemic and this 

brought some changes to speaking up channels. Staff continued to raise concerns; 
however speaking up arrangements had been adapted in response to the pandemic. Most 
of the concerns mainly related to Personal Protected Equipment (PPE), working from home 
arrangements, social distancing and staff well-being.  

 
1.6  The majority of these concerns were raised directly with Executive team members during 

live question and answer sessions with staff or via a dedicated Incident Management Team 
(IMT) email address that the Trust had set up to support its Incident Control Centre.  These 
concerns/queries were then discussed in IMT meetings as appropriate or addressed 
directly during the live sessions. Feedback was regularly shared across the whole Trust via 
our frequently asked questions document.   Staff were also openly encouraged to raise 
concerns about anything through the Freedom to speak function. 

 
1.7 Executive team members have also attended service operational management teams; 

team meetings; daily sitrep calls within services; huddles and general staff conversations as 
and when required so that any concerns/issues raised can be discussed and resolved 
directly and also quickly.   

 



 

 
1.8 The Board is asked to note the content of this annual report, to take account of the 

guidance issued for Boards in July 2019 and to approve the revised Raising Concerns 
(Whistleblowing) Policy and Procedure for a further three years. 

 
1.9 For the second year running the Trust has been ranked as the highest NHS Trust in the 

country in the National Guardian’s Freedom to Speak Up Index.   
 
2.  Freedom to Speak Up Accountability Arrangements 
 
2.1  The Trust is committed to providing outstanding care to service users and staff and to 

achieving the highest standards of conduct, openness and accountability. The Chief 
Executive is accountable for ensuring that Freedom to Speak Up (FTSU) arrangements 
meet the needs of the staff across the Trust. The Deputy Chief Executive is the Executive 
Lead for FTSU and she provides leadership and oversees the supportive arrangements for 
speaking up within the Trust. The FTSU independent Non-Executive Director (NED) acts as 
an independent advisor and is available to the FTSU Guardian and the Deputy Chief 
Executive to seek second opinions and support as required.  

 
2.2  The Freedom to Speak Up Guardian has direct access to the Chief Executive and Lead 

Executive for FTSU; she seeks support from the Executive Lead when required. There are 
no concerns about the support that has been provided to the Guardian during the reporting 
period. 

 
3.  Freedom to Speak Up Champions 
 
3.1 The Trust created FTSU Champions role in 2018 to work with the Freedom to Speak Up 

Guardian. FTSU Champions play a key role in supporting staff to raise concerns at the 
earliest opportunity and ensure that staff who raise concerns are treated fairly.  

 
3.2  During 2019/20 the Trust had 18 FTSU champions across the various services; all were 

appointed through an open invitation for expressions of interest from staff.  All staff who 
expressed an interest in becoming champions were appointed and all received training 
delivered by the Assistant Director of Corporate Governance and Assistant Director of 
Workforce. Below are some of the highlights from our FTSU Champions reflecting on their 
role and experience as FTSU Champions during 2019/20: 



 

 

“Strangely I am quite isolated 

from our team during Covid. 

Fortunately we do have regular 

MS Teams 'team Q&A's'' which 

has really been good for 

communication between the team. 

We probably communicate far 

more now than pre-Covid19!” 

“I have been approached by a 

couple of employees with issues but 

these concerns were dealt with 

through the appropriate employment 

policy which was the best way of 

resolving their issues. I think the 

Trust does excellent work in the 

areas of speaking up and I'm very 

much happy to continue in my 

role.” 

 

 

“Most people who come to me with an issue don’t specify that it is a freedom 
to speak up issue. Many come to me to discuss the issue and see how I can 
support them to get it resolved. After listening to their issue I discuss their 
options and how I would like to escalate it to help resolve it. I have not had 
many issues brought to me throughout the year; this could be because we have 
several champions within the trust and a very approachable senior 
management team.” 

 

 
 

 
  



 

 
4. Freedom to Speak Up Reporting 
 
4.1  FTSU Guardian reports to the Trust Board on a six monthly basis through the Chief 

Executives report.  These reports update the Board of Freedom to Speak Up activities. 
Quarterly data returns are made to the National Guardian Office and the information from 
all trusts making submissions is published on the National Guardian’s website: 
https://www.nationalguardian.org.uk/ 

  
4.2  The data is categorised into 3 categories: elements of patient safety/quality of care, 

elements of behaviour including bullying and harassment and the number of incidents 
where the person speaking up may have suffered some detriment as a result of speaking 
up. 

 
5.  Update of Raising Concerns Programme in 2019/20 
 
5.1 The Trust implemented the ‘standard integrated policy’ which had been adopted in line with 

recommendations of the review by Sir Robert Francis into whistleblowing in the NHS. The 
Trust’s Whistleblowing/Speaking Up Policy was updated in December 2019 to include a 
Raising Concerns Standard Operating Procedure which would be followed for any raised 
concerns that involve members of staff. The revised policy was published in January 2020 
on the Trust intranet. Following feedback from staff regarding speaking up process during 
2019/20, the policy was further revised to incorporate the comments from staff and is 
attached to this report for ratification by the Board.  These proposed amendments have 
been agreed with the Executive team and also with our staff side representatives.   
(Appendix 1).  

 
6. Freedom to Speak Up Concerns for 2019/20 
 
6.1  In Line with best practice recommendations from the Trust Board, the Freedom to Speak 

Up Guardian met with the Executive Lead (Anita Pisan) and Non-Executive Lead (Geoff 
Lambert) for Freedom to Speak Up to discuss all cases raised in 2019/20. The meeting was 
held on 15th June 2020. The main goal of the meeting was to provide oversight that the 
Trust’s systems and processes for speaking up are working effectively. 

 
6.2  During this reporting period Freedom to Speak Up received a total of 34 concerns in 

2019/20 compared to 12 reported in 2018/19. 29 out of these cases related to behaviours 
including bullying and harassment whilst the remaining 5 related to various categories. No 
staff reported experiencing a detriment as a result of speaking up. 

 
6.3  Reviews for each concern are independent, fair and objective. Recommendations are 

reasonable and designed to promote staff and patient safety and learning. 
 
7.  Who is speaking up? 
 
7.1  The FTSU team have received concerns from a broad range of professional groups across 

the Trust. Most cases were raised by nurses and administrative/clerical professional 
groups. It is pleasing to note that more staff who speak up are happy to be named in 
regards to the concerns they are raising; during 2019/20, only one case was reported 
anonymously. This may be an indicator of the level of trust and confidence staff have in the 
speaking up culture of the Trust.  

 

https://www.nationalguardian.org.uk/


 

 
7.2  The table below provides a summary of the number of cases raised from 1st April to 31st 

March 2020, the themes identified and professional background of those who raised the 
concern.  
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Total Number of cases 14 16 3 1 

Theme Attitude and Behaviours 12 15 2  

 Patient Experience 1 0   

 Other 1 1 1 1 
Professional 
background 
of those 
speaking up 

Administrative/Clerical staff 12 0   
Doctors 1 0 1  
Healthcare assistants 1 0   

 Anonymous 0 1   

 Allied Health Professionals 0 1   

 Dentists 0 1   

 Nurses 0 13 2 1 

 
7.3  The chart below summarises themes for concerns raised during 2019/20. The most 

prevalent theme occurring was ‘attitude and behaviour’ – out of thirty-four concerns raised, 
twenty-nine related to attitude and behaviour of staff. 

  

  
 
 
8. Benchmarking 
 

8.1 The National Guardian’s Office collected data from Freedom to Speak Up Guardians in 
all Trusts and Foundation Trusts on cases raised with them in 2019/20. All trusts are 
required to submit high level, anonymised data to the National Guardian’s Office (NGO) 
each quarter. The NGO then compiles statistics to enable comparison with other trusts. The 
full report for 2019/20 has not been published as yet; once published, we will compare the 
data and themes against internal data to identify any learning. The outcome would be 
provided in the next report to the Board. 

 

85%

3% 12%

Themes of concerns raised

Attitudes and behaviours Patient Experience Other



 

 
8.2  The Trust achieved the highest in the recent Freedom to Speak Up Index results for 

2018/19 and we were delighted to be presented with a certificate from Simon Stevens, NHS 
CEO and Henrietta Hughes at a national FTSU event in November 2019. The index 
compares outcomes from a number of staff survey questions from the 2018 survey (the 
latest data available at that time) to measure the FTSU culture across all trusts. The 
purpose of the index is to enable trusts to see at a glance how their Freedom to Speak Up 
culture compares with others, promote sharing of good practice and enable trusts that are 
struggling to ‘buddy up’ with those that have highest scores. 

 
8.3  Freedom to Speak Up Index data is derived from the following four questions in the NHS 

annual staff survey about staff perception of feeling encouraged, knowledgeable and 

secure to speak up:  

¶ % of staff responded "agreeing" or "strongly agreeing" that their organisation treats staff 

who are involved in an error, near miss or incident fairly (question 17a) 

¶ % of staff responded "agreeing" or "strongly agreeing" that their organisation 

encourages them to report errors, near misses or incidents (question 17b) 

¶ % of staff responded "agreeing" or "strongly agreeing" that if they were concerned 

about unsafe clinical practice, they would know how to report it (question 18a) 

¶ % of staff responded "agreeing" or "strongly agreeing" that they would feel secure 

raising concerns about unsafe clinical practice (question 18b) 

 

8.4 The FTSU national index linked to the 2019 annual staff survey results was published on 9th 

July 2020 and the Trust was again ranked the highest NHS Trust in the country.  A copy of 

the report is attached as Appendix 4.   

 

8.5 NHS England and NHS Improvement Advocacy and Learning lead for FTSU has invited our 

Deputy Chief Executive to join a national advisory group that they are establishing.  This 

group will support their national FTSU Team to develop effective guidance and an 

impactful improvement support offer that works across the whole of the NHS 

 

9. Learning and Improvement 

 
9.1 The Trust is committed to continuing to learn and improve its systems and processes for 

raising concerns. This is done through:  
 

o the annual meeting between the freedom to Speak Up Guardian, Executive Lead 
and Non-Executive lead 

o national case reviews being cascaded through the relevant channels.  
o learning events for Freedom to Speak Up Champions to be held going Forward 
o working with our local and regional staff side colleagues 
o seeking feedback from those that raise concerns and those involved in the FTSU 

systems and processes  
o the improvement action plan presented as part of the annual report.  

 
9.2 Key messages and awareness are raised to all staff through the intranet, weekly 

communications cascade and other internal communications e.g. screensavers. 
 
9.3  Externally, the FTSU Guardian and the Trust have benefited from engaging with East of 

England Regional Network of Guardians and sharing learning. 
 
9.4 Some of the outcomes from the lessons learnt during the year included the following: 



 

 

¶ Enhancing the process for reviewing concerns – the Whistleblowing/Raising Concerns 
policy was reviewed to clarify the review process for all concerns raised.  

¶ Ensuring staff involved in speaking up are supported throughout the review process.  

¶ Ensuring that emotional and wellbeing support is available to all staff who are involved in 
speaking up processes.    

 
10.  Feedback from other forums used by the Trust  
 

10.1  Commenting on ‘Speaking up in the NHS’, Dr Henrietta Hughes, the National Guardian for 

the NHS stated that “The absolute number of cases is not necessarily reflective of the 
speaking up culture in an organisation. There are many existing routes for workers to raise 
concerns, through incident reporting mechanisms, via their line manager or educational 
supervisor, or directly to an executive or non-executive director amongst others. However, 
there may be occasions where none of these routes are suitable or there are concerns 
about whether confidentiality will be maintained. Freedom to Speak Up Guardians are not a 
substitute for these other routes but work proactively to support a positive speaking up 
culture throughout an organisation”  

 
 

  



 

 
Annex 1 – FTSU Improvement Action Plan 2020/21 
 

Action Owner Due Date 

To introduce a more structured approach for gap analysis and 
ensure there is triangulation with assurance in relation to patient 
experience and worker experience. 

Mercy Kusotera 
31 March 

2021 

Further work to be undertaken in relation to sharing of learning 
across the Trust including learning events for Freedom to Speak-
Up Champions. 

Mercy Kusotera 
30 November  

2020 

To conduct an annual review of the FTSU strategy, policy and 
process including introducing a more structured process for 
testing a sample of cases annually. 

Anita Pisani 
30 November 

2020 

To share anonymised case studies and other learning with staff. 
Case reviews for shared learning. 

Mercy Kusotera 
30 November 

2020 

 


